NPS Form 10-900 (Rev. 10-90)

United States Department of the Interior

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES **REGISTRATION FORM**

This form is for use in nominating or requesting determinations for individual properties and districts. See instructions in How to Complete the National Register of Historic Places Registration Form (National Register Bulletin 16A). Complete each item by marking "x" in the appropriate box or by entering the information requested. If any item does not apply to the property being documented, enter "N/A" for "not applicable." For functions, architectural classification, materials, and areas of significance, enter only categories and subcategories from the instructions. Place additional entries and narrative items on continuation sheets (NPS Form 10-900a). Use a typewriter, word processor, or computer, to complete all items.

1. Name of Property

historic name <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> other names/site number <u>N/A</u>

2. Location

street & number _ 255 Main Street _ ____ not for publication <u>N/A</u> city or town <u>Winona</u> vicinity <u>N/A</u> state <u>Minnesota</u> code <u>MN</u> county <u>Winona</u> code <u>169</u> zip code <u>55987</u>

3. State/Federal Agency Certification

As thedesignated authority under the National Historic Preservation Act of 1986, as amended, I hereby certify that this \underline{X} nomination _____ request for determination of eligibility meets the documentation standards for registering properties in the National Register of Historic Places and meets the procedural and professional requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property <u>X</u> meets <u>does not meet the National</u> Register Criteria. I recommend that this property be considered significant <u>nationally X</u> statewide <u>locally</u>. (<u>See</u> continutio sheet for additional comments.) Way 2 Signature of certifying official Ian R. Stewart Date Deputy State Historic Preservation Officer State or Federal agency and bureau Minnesota Historical Society

In my opinion, the property _____ meets does not meet the National Register criteria. (____ See continuation sheet for additional comments.)

Signature of commenting or other official Date

State or Federal agency and bureau



OMB No. 1024-0018

4. National Park Se	rvice Certificatio	>n	
I, hereby certify t	hat this property	is A A	
See contin	National Register nuation sheet.	(CHALLE, 'R	2/26/18
determined elig			
National Regis	ster nuation sheet.		
Contract Con	eligible for the		
National Regis	ster		
	e National Registe	r	
other (explain)			
	<u></u>	Signature of	Date
		Keeper	of Action
5. Classification			
Ownership of Propert	ty (Check as many civate	boxes as apply)	
	iblic-local		
pi	ublic-State		
pi	ublic-Federal		
Category of Property	(Check only one	hov)	
	ilding(s)	DORJ	
di	lstrict		
si			
	ructure		
ob	Ject		
Number of Resources	within Property		
Contri	buting Noncontr		
	<u> 0 bu</u>		
0		tes ructures	
0		jects	
<u> 1 </u>		tal	
Number of contribution	ng resources previ	ously listed in th	ne National
Register <u>N/A</u>			

Name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a multiple property listing.)

6. Function	n or Use
	unctions (Enter categories from instructions) SOCIAL Sub: <u>meeting hall</u>
-	
	nctions (Enter categories from instructions) <u>SOCIAL</u> Sub: <u>civic</u> <u>meeting hall</u>
-	
7. Descript	ion
LAT	cal Classification (Enter categories from instructions) <u>TE 19TH AND 20TH CENTURY REVIVALS</u> Nux Arts
four roof	Enter categories from instructions) dation <u>LIMESTONE</u> <u>UNKNOWN</u> s <u>BRICK</u>
othe	TERRA COTTA MARBLE GRANITE

Narrative Description (Describe the historic and current condition of the property on one or more continuation sheets.)

8. Statement of Significance

Applicable National Register Criteria (Mark "x" in one or more boxes for the criteria qualifying the property for National Register listing)

- <u>X</u> A Property is associated with events that have made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of our history.
- ____ B Property is associated with the lives of persons significant in our past.
- <u>X</u> C Property embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or represents the work of a master, or possesses high artistic values, or represents a significant and distinguishable entity whose components lack individual distinction.
- ____ D Property has yielded, or is likely to yield information important in prehistory or history.

Criteria Considerations (Mark "X" in all the boxes that apply.)

- A owned by a religious institution or used for religious purposes.
- ____ B removed from its original location.
- ____ C a birthplace or a grave.
- ____ D a cemetery.
- ____ E a reconstructed building, object, or structure.
- ____ F a commemorative property.
- ____ G less than 50 years of age or achieved significance within the past 50 years.

Areas of Significance (Enter categories from instructions)

	ART
	SOCIAL HISTORY
Period of Significance	1909 - 1947
Significant Dates <u>190</u>	9

USDI / NPS Registration Form Winona Masonic Temple Winona County, Minnesota

Significant Person (Complete if Criterion B is marked above)

Cultural Affiliation

Architect/Builder architects: Laird, Warren Powers and C.F. Osborne contractor: Lohse, John

Narrative Statement of Significance (Explain the significance of the property on one or more continuation sheets.)

9. Major Bibliographical References

(Cite the books, articles, and other sources used in preparing this form on one or more continuation sheets.)

Previous documentation on file (NPS)

____ preliminary determination of individual listing (36 CFR 67) has been requested.

- ____ previously listed in the National Register
- ____ previously determined eligible by the National Register
- ____ designated a National Historic Landmark

_____ recorded by Historic American Buildings Survey # _____

____ recorded by Historic American Engineering Record # _____

Primary Location of Additional Data

- ____ State Historic Preservation Office
- ____ Other State agency
- ____ Federal agency
- ____ Local government
- University X Other

Name of repository: <u>Winona Masonic Temple Archives, Winona, MN</u>

10. Geographical Data

Acreage of Property <u>less than one acre</u>

UTM References (Place additional UTM references on a continuation sheet)

	Zone	Easting	Northing		Zone	Easting	Northing
1	<u>15</u>	<u>609030</u>	<u>4878200</u>	3			
2							
		See cont	cinuation	sł	neet.		

Verbal Boundary Description (Describe the boundaries of the property on a continuation sheet.)

Boundary Justification (Explain why the boundaries were selected on a continuation sheet.)

11. Form Prepared By

name/title <u>Christine A. Curran and Charlene K. Roise, historians</u> <u>Charles W. Nelson, historical architect</u>

organization <u>Hess, Roise and Company</u>

street & number <u>100 North First Street</u>

city or town <u>Minneapolis</u> state <u>MN</u> zip code <u>55401</u> telephone <u>(612) 338-1987</u> date <u>August</u> 1997

Additional Documentation

Submit the following items with the completed form:

Continuation Sheets

Maps

A USGS map (7.5 or 15 minute series) indicating the property's location.

A sketch map for historic districts and properties having large acreage or numerous resources.

Photographs

Representative black and white photographs of the property.

Additional items (Check with the SHPO or FPO for any additional items)

Property Owner

(Complete this item at the request of the SHPO or FPO.)

name <u>City of Wi</u>	nona					
street & number	207	Lafayette	Street		telephone	
city or town <u>Wi</u>	nona			_state	<u>MN</u> zip code	<u>55987</u>

Paperwork Reduction Act Statement: This information is being collected for applications to the National Register of Historic Places to nominate properties for listing or determine eligibility for listing, to list properties, and to amend existing listings. Response to this request is required to obtain a benefit in accordance with the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended (16 U.S.C. 470 et seq.). Estimated Burden Statement: Public reporting burden for this form is estimated to average 18.1 hours per response including the time for reviewing instructions, gathering and maintaining data, and completing and reviewing the form. Direct comments regarding this burden estimate or any aspect of this form to the Chief, Administrative Services Division, National Park Service, P.O. Box 37127, Washington, DC 20013-7127; and the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reductions Project (1024-0018), Washington, DC 20503.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>7</u> Page <u>1</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property <u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

Description

The Winona Masonic Temple, constructed during the years of 1908 and 1909, is a three-story red-brick structure located on the southwest corner of Main and Fifth streets, both major arterials within the city. The Masonic Temple is immediately adjacent to Winona's central business district, in a transitional area between the commercial and residential neighborhoods. The area is distinguished by a concentration of civic and institutional buildings, among them the Winona Free Public Library, the Winona County Courthouse, Winona City Hall, Armory, Lumber Exchange, and the Central United Methodist Church and parsonage. The majority of these structures date from the last decade of the nineteenth century through the first decade of the twentieth century. Residential buildings in the immediate vicinity date from the mid- to late nineteenth century. Across the street from the Masonic Temple is the modern U.S. Government Post Office and newly renovated Central Park.

The Winona Masonic Temple was designed in the Beaux-Arts tradition of the Neo-Classic style by prominent architects Warren Powers Laird and C.F. Osborne, both of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.¹ The contractor for the construction was John Lohse of Winona.

The Masonic Temple is essentially rectangular in plan with a slight off-set on the principal (east) elevation to distinguish the main auditorium from the office/service section.² It measures 78 feet in width by 130 feet in length. The auditorium portion of the building is given prominence through the use of

¹ Laird was the architect of the Winona Free Public Library, which was listed in the National Register on 29 July 1977.

² The Winona Masonic Temple is actually located on a southeast/northwest axis. For the purpose of clarity, this text references an east/west axis.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>7</u> Page <u>2</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

classical ornamentation executed in gray bedford limestone. This treatment is particularly evident in molded lintels and semicircular pediments capping second-story windows. A prominent modillioned cornice at the third-floor level is immediately under a coped brick parapet which extends around the perimeter of the building. The temple has a flat sloped roof which is concealed by the parapet.

The first story is separated from the upper floors by a secondary cornice; the brick wall on this level is articulated by horizontal recessed bands at regular intervals. Corners and the center bay are enframed by brick Doric pilasters with stone capitals and bases. The principal entry is flanked by white Georgian marble Doric columns that support a classical architrave and cornice. Windows on the auditorium are double-hung on the first and third stories, and casements on the second; those on the second and third stories have stone surrounds, whereas those on the office wing are segmentally arched double-hung units with stone keystones.

The rear (west) end of the auditorium, which holds the fly loft of the stage, is elevated approximately one-half story above the auditorium cornice. The exterior design of this section of the building repeats that of the auditorium. Both the west and north walls are essentially blank, with the exception of a bank of seven windows at the first-story level and a bank of five brickenframed blind panels at the third-story level of the north wall.

The exterior of the building retains total original design integrity with the exception of the addition of a canopy extending from the north entrance to an automobile drop-off area, and the construction of a ramp for handicapped access to the south entrance elevator/stair, added after 1986.

As a facility intended to house a number of Masonic bodies and serve as a social and community center, the first floor was originally designed to provide space for activities of a more

NPS Form 10-900-a (8 - 86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>7</u> Page <u>3</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u>

name of property

Winona County, Minnesota county and state

public nature. The principal space consisted of a large hall measuring 51 by 71 feet with a raised platform or stage at the west end measuring 51 by 28 feet. The primary use of the room was as a banquet hall; this space has a floor of hard maple. Associated with the banquet hall were a small dining room, kitchen, parlor or lounge, cloak room, and entrance lobby, all of which could be reached from Fifth Street, Main Street, and the south entry (opening onto the side yard between the temple and the Methodist parsonage). A grand staircase of mahogany provides access to the reception area and auditorium on the second floor. The first floor could accommodate a gathering of more than 500 persons.

In 1979, the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association (WMBA) sold the building to the city of Winona for the purpose of creating a center for senior citizens, which is currently known as the Winona Senior Friendship Center. The center occupies the first floor. Minor alterations required to accommodate this use included the construction of a handicapped-accessible entrance and modification of dining rooms to incorporate a pool room, craft room, gift shop, reception room, and offices for the center administration. The WMBA signed a lease on 25 August 1980 to retain the second and third floors for Masonic activities. In 1986, the WMBA installed an elevator to service the second and third floors at a cost of \$79,000.

Upon ascending either the grand staircase or the south elevator/stair, access is provided into a longitudinal corridor and a reception room. The office of the WMBA occupies the southeast corner. Furnishings include a large safe, glazed bookcases, and desks. Opening onto the corridor are a restroom, two wardrobe and props storage rooms, and a property room, which has direct access to the auditorium's backstage area. Along the front of the building, and opening onto the reception room, are a library/lounge and a small office with a walk-in vault. A lateral wall divides the reception room from the auditorium anteroom, candidate preparation room, and two small chambers.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>7</u> Page <u>4</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

The large auditorium is the principal feature of the second floor; it is a two-story space with a stage at the west end and a balcony with risers at the east end. The main level is nearly square in plan, measuring 51 feet 8 inches by 54 feet 3 inches with a floor-to-ceiling height of 26 feet. The stage extends to a depth of 31 feet 5 inches. The floor of the auditorium is clear of seating; seating is positioned along raised platforms at the sides of the room and in the balcony. All seats command a fine view of the stage. Walls are decorated with stenciled designs with Masonic and Egyptian motifs. When facing the stage and proceeding clockwise around the auditorium, painted symbols of the York and Scottish Rites, Order of Eastern Star, and Shrine decorate panels enframed by pilasters. Beginning to the right of the stage, these symbols include: an open bible on an altar, the square and compasses of the Master Mason degree, the keystone of the Royal Arch Chapter, the broken triangle and trowel of the Council of Cryptic Masons, the cross and crown of the Knights Templar (or Commandery), the inverted five-pointed star of the Order of Eastern Star, the scimitar of the Ancient Arabic Order of Nobles of the Mystic Shrine, and in progressive order, the symbols of the 14th, 18th, 30th, and 32nd degrees of the Scottish Rite. In the upper center of the asbestos stage curtain, under a pylon and flanked by a pair of sphinxes, is a large Egyptian "winged sun" with the letter "G" in its center. Tall-stemmed lotus flowers are also painted on the wall panels. These decorative paintings are retained in original condition. Original combination electric/gas wall sconces also remain and are located on the pilasters.

One of the impressive extant original furnishings of the auditorium is a three-manual Weikhardt organ purchased in 1910 from the Wangerin-Weikhardt Company of Milwaukee, Wisconsin, at a cost of \$13,000. Ranks of organ pipes are incorporated into oriels which flank the stage proscenium. The organ has not been serviced or repaired in recent years; consequently, there is need for extensive work to bring it back to performance condition.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8 - 86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section _____ Page ____ Winona Masonic Temple

name of property

Winona County, Minnesota county and state

Undoubtedly, the premier element in the design of the auditorium is the fully outfitted stage for the use of the Scottish and York Rites. It retains original accoutrements and special features required for live theater of the turn of the century. A11 features are present, intact, and operational. The stage retains an early electrical switchboard made of marble, which controls all stage and auditorium (house) lighting. Original stage scenery remains, including free-standing theatrical props and 98 hand-painted scenic drops. The drops were designed by Sosman and Landis of Chicago, procured by M.C. Lilley and Company of Columbus, Ohio, and installed under the direction of Lilley's western representative, Bestor G. Brown of Wichita, Kansas. When grouped in various combinations, the individually numbered drops create 59 stage scenes. A list of the scenes is provided below. A double door for delivery and removal of large props is located in the center of the west wall.

As both the Scottish and York Rites required special provisions for the performance of their ritual work, each was provided with adequate storage spaces for paraphernalia and preparation rooms. Several rooms on the second and third floors contain wardrobe cabinets for the storage of costumes and uniforms. As mentioned above, these rooms are situated with access to a longitudinal corridor accessing both the auditorium and stage areas, a deliberate feature of the design that emphasizes the importance of support areas for theatrical productions.

The plan of the third floor includes rooms that border the auditorium and stage on the south and east sides. Rooms on the south are wardrobes, robing and makeup rooms. The east end, which is fitted with a set of wide, shuttered wooden doors opening onto the balcony, originally functioned as a small lodge/meeting room. With the conversion of the first floor for use as a senior citizens center, this area now comprises a dining room with adjacent kitchen for use by the Masons. Access to the organ loft is also provided on the third floor.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>7</u> Page <u>6 Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> <u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

The basement was never finished for formal use, with the exception of spaces provided near the staircases for cloak rooms and toilet rooms. These rooms were to be used in connection with functions held in the first-floor hall. Other spaces are relegated to storage and the heating plant. The city of Winona has installed a sprinkler system throughout the building since its purchase.

List of Stage Scenes with Corresponding Drop Numbers

Title of Scene Drop Numbers Arched Vault 6, 11, 31, 54 Ascension 4, 21, 46, 75 Audience Chamber 8, 27, 50 Blue Curtain with "G" 3 Boat Scene 94 Building of Temple 6, 23, 35, 61 Burning Bush 42, 60, 84 Castle Wall 7 Cathedral Interior 6, 13, 34, 63, 88 Cave Scene 4, 21, 42, 69, 89 Classified Temple in Cloud 65, 87, 98 Clouds 94 Court of the (Egyptian) Dead 6, 23, 48, 73, 97 Court of St. Andrew 6, 25, 49 Crucifixion 4, 21, 45, 78 4, 21, 44, 85 Curtain of Tears 4, 21, 42, 66 6, 11, 36, 57 Dungeon Eight Pillars in the Clouds 65, 87, 98 6, 12, 33, 65, 84 Flag Drop Scene Forest Scene (#1) 9, 21, 42, 66 Forest Scene (#2) 4, 21, 46, 67, 93 Garden Column with Word 4, 21, 45, 78

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>7</u> Page <u>7</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u>

<u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

<u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

Title of Scene (cont.)	<u>Drop Numbers (cont.)</u>	
Geometrical Camp	4, 20, 39, 76	
Hall of Great Pillars	6, 11, 31, 54	
Hell Scene	6, 11, 30, 55, 90	
Hiram's Tomb	28	
Key Stone Arch	10	
King Solomon's Apartment	5, 15, 41, 70, 96	
Man on Pale Horse (death)	82	
Man on Red Horse	80	
Man on White Horse (with crown)	79	
Mausoleum	6, 11, 36, 57	
Moonrise over Moor and Castle	4, 26, 51, 72, 92	
(ruins in forest)		
New Outside Pillars	33	
Ocean Scape Between Mountains	94	
Orders of Architecture	97	
Outside of Egyptian Tomb	4, 21, 42, 66	
Peristyle	4, 21, 45, 78	
Pontiff's Garden	42, 61	
River Scene	4, 21, 42, 68, 99	
Roman Aqueduct Garden	5, 15, 41, 76, 96	
Rose Garden	4, 21, 45, 78	
Ruins of Temple	4, 18, 56, 91	
Scales of Justice	81	
Sepulcher	4, 21, 32, 53	
Soldiers at Ford	57	
Stairs Behind Colosseum	9, 29	
Sunset Above the Clouds	85	
Sunset Behind Greek Ruins	4, 18, 56, 91	
Sunset Behind Three Caves	77	
Temple of Justice	6, 12, 33, 61, 65, 97	
Temple Scene	61	
(with checkerboard floor)		
Temple View	8, 22, 40, 64	
(Upward Egyptian Cypress Garden)		
Throne Room	8, 27, 50	

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section _ 7 _ Page _ 8 _ Winona Masonic Temple _____ name of property

> <u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

Title of Scene (cont.)

Drop Numbers (cont.)

Tomb Tormented Souls Under Altar Treasury Vault Volcano Scene

3, 17 83 6, 24, 52, 95 6, 11, 31, 54 4, 26, 43, 62 NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>1</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u>

name of property

<u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

Summary of Significance

The Winona Masonic Temple in Winona, Minnesota is eligible for the National Register under Criterion A for its significance in the area of Social History. Built in 1909, the building's large public ballroom and other meeting rooms were, and continue to be, an important center of social and civic activity in Winona. The temple, built at the height of popularity of American fraternal organizations, is a physical representation of Winona Lodge No. 18, Ancient Free and Accepted Masons (AF and AM). The building also held the regional headquarters, known as the "Valley," of the Scottish Rite Order of Freemasonry for southern Minnesota. Although other fraternal organizations existed in Winona, the Masons played the most prominent role in Winona's development.

The high artistic value of the theatrical scenic backdrops housed in the Winona Masonic Temple also qualify the building for the National Register under Criterion C, for significance in the area of Art. The 98 hand-painted drops, the largest of only two such collections remaining in the state,³ represent the work of Sosman and Landis of Chicago, one of the country's earliest and most influential scene-painting studios in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. With the aid of original mechanical and electrical stage equipment, the drops still operate on the proscenium stage, where they were installed in 1909. The stage dominates the temple's second-floor auditorium, which was designed primarily to accommodate the rituals of the Scottish Rite.

³ The second collection is located within the Masonic Temple at Duluth. The Duluth temple, which has undergone extensive remodeling, contains approximately eighty scenic drops.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>2 Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

The History of Freemasonry⁴

Freemasonry is recognized as the oldest and largest fraternal organization in the world. Members are "incorporated into a brotherhood dedicated to ethical instruction," progressing through a hierarchy of degrees, or levels, through elaborate rituals and allegorical lessons.⁵ The first three degrees of Masonry are conferred by the "Blue Lodge," the foundation for all the higher degrees. Members can then choose to continue through the "York Rite," the "Scottish Rite," and the "Ancient Arabic Order of Nobles of the Mystic Shrine," or "Shriners." Each of the orders has distinct initiation rites and requires different kinds of spaces within which to perform their work.

Modern Freemasonry is based on the philosophical, or speculative, application of the educational process through which operative masons were trained in the building arts. The concept suggests a link between the fraternity and the guilds of the Middle Ages where free masons traveled and worked on the grand cathedrals of Europe. The particular tools of the operative mason (square, plumb, level, etc.) were chosen as symbols of Freemasonry when operative masonry gave way to Speculative Masonry in 1717 with the formation of the first Grand Lodge in London, England.

Although not a religion, the ritualistic work of Freemasonry is directly traced to events and personages depicted in both the Old and New Testaments of the Bible. Freemasonry draws upon the

⁴ Sections of this discussion of the history of Freemasonry are excerpted from the following monograph written by Charles W. Nelson: "Freemasonry: Philosophy, Architecture, and History," August 1995.

⁵ Mary Ann Clawson, "Spectatorship and Masculinity in the Scottish Rite," in Theatre of the Fraternity: Staging the Ritual Space of the Scottish Rite of Freemasonry, 1896-1929, ed. C. Lance Brockman (St. Paul: University Press of Minnesota, 1996), 53.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>3</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> <u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

biblical events surrounding the construction, destruction, and reconstruction of King Solomon's temple as an allegorical basis for its genesis legends. One of the bodies of the York Rite, the Knights Templar, is rooted in historical sources relating to the Middle Ages and the Crusades; its ritualistic work is based upon lessons from the New Testament.

The image of Freemasonry through history as an established entity and a physical presence has been fortified by a long tradition of constructing edifices within which to meet regularly. In these buildings, known as Masonic Temples or Lodges, Masons practice the rituals of their fraternity and participate in social activities. The exterior design of these buildings was influenced by architectural styles popular at the time each was constructed, as well as by a given group's budget and the skills of available architects and craftsmen. Whether opulent or plain, these buildings had a common function and design inspiration, and established the presence of Masonry within the community and throughout the world.

The History of the Winona Masonic Temple

Freemasonry was one of many voluntary fraternal organizations that flourished in America during the late nineteenth century and the first three decades of the twentieth century. It is estimated that between forty and sixty percent of the American population belonged to some type of fraternal organization, or a female "auxiliary" of a fraternal organization, at the turn of the century.⁶ Although this period represented the peak of popularity and influence for fraternal orders, Freemasonry has existed in the United States since the mid-eighteenth century. In Minnesota, many of the state's earliest pioneers were Masons. Consequently, the development of Masonry in Minnesota paralleled the organization of many of the state's first settlements.

⁶ Mary Abbe, "The Rite Stuff," The Star Tribune, 5 October 1996.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>4</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

The first Masons to organize in Minnesota were members of the Blue Lodge, AF and AM. James M. Goodhue, publisher of the first newspaper in the territory, the Minnesota Pioneer, called the area's first Masonic meeting at St. Paul in 1849. Members of that lodge included territorial officials, tradesmen, craftsmen, and merchants.⁷ A second lodge assembled in 1850 at Stillwater, and a third at St. Anthony in 1851. Representatives from these first three lodges formed the Grand Lodge of Minnesota in 1853, which immediately began dispensing charters for new lodges and establishing consistent rituals and procedures for the members to follow. Two years later, Henry D. Huff, John Iams, and G.R. Tucker made the first efforts to organize a Masonic lodge in Winona, Minnesota, a nascent Mississippi River port with a population of 350 in 1855. The three Masons successfully petitioned the Grand Lodge of Minnesota for a Masonic lodge in their town, but let the dispensation lapse before a formal charter was issued. The Grand Lodge granted a second dispensation shortly thereafter, and a formal charter was issued for Winona Lodge No. 18 in January 1857.

The city of Winona incorporated that same year. Within six years of its founding, Winona had grown to a small city with over 3,000 residents.⁸ A constant stream of steamboats provided transportation and communication to the community, and the first of many logs arrived from western Wisconsin forests, feeding sawmills established by William Harris Laird and his cousins James and Matthew Norton. The Laird, Norton Lumber Company would eventually play a leadership role in Winona's rise as one of the most productive lumber towns on the Mississippi River.

⁷ Edward Johnstone, "Beginning of Masonry in Minnesota," Bulletin No. 9 of the Educational Lodge, No. 1002, Minneapolis, Minnesota, 25 January 1949.

⁸ William L. Crozier, "A Social History of Winona, Minnesota, 1880-1905" (Ph.D. diss., University of Nebraska, 1975), 32.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>5</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> <u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

The original Masons of Winona Lodge No. 18 reflected the prosperity of the frontier river town. Charter members included such highprofile citizens as Henry D. Huff, hotel owner and founder of the early Winona Weekly Express; Captain Sam Whiting, former editor of The Times and first editor of the Winona Republican; John Iams, a carpenter by trade, who became a lobbyist to the legislature in St. Paul as well as Winona County's first sheriff; and C.F. Buck, territorial legislator and prominent politician.⁹

Sources offer conflicting reports regarding the first meeting places of Winona Lodge No. 18. Some indicate that members of the lodge attended regular meetings at the office of the Laird, Norton Lumber Company. Others report that the first meetings were held on the second floor of Higgins & Eldredge's feed store, in a meeting room also used for church services and Sunday school.¹⁰ Sources agree, in any event, that the group moved to the Smith Building on the levee, a building subsequently known as the Riverside Hotel, late in 1857.¹¹ The Smith Building was severely damaged by a spectacular fire in 1862, which leveled much of the riverfront business district.¹² The fire destroyed all the records kept by the first Winona Masons, and forced them to relocate to the Stevens Building on Second Street, where they remained for ten years. It was there that two appendant bodies of the York Rite joined the

⁹ Frances Bowler Edstrom, "Masonry in Winona," *Winona Shopper and Post*, 15 October 1986, 9.

¹⁰ J.J. Hillmer, "An Historical Paper: The Lodge at Winona," Winona (City) Associations, 22 January 1902. Copy at the Winona County Historical Society, Winona, Minnesota.

¹¹ "Masonic Charter Issued in 1857 to Winona Lodge," The Winona Daily News, 19 November 1955, 18.

¹² City of Winona, *River Town Winona* (Winona, Minnesota: Upper Mississippi River Interpretive Center, 1979), 10.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>6</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u>

name of property

Winona County, Minnesota county and state

Blue Lodge Masons: Winona Chapter No. 5 Royal Arch Masons in September 1863, and Coeur de Lion Commandery, No. 3 Knights Templar in 1864. As Masonic membership in Winona grew, the Masons found it necessary to relocate in 1873 to a new building constructed by the Laird, Norton Lumber Company. The new building provided firstfloor space for Winona's post office and second-floor rooms for rental offices, leaving the entire third floor for the Masons. According to an early newspaper account, the owners of the building, Simpson, Lamberton, Mitchell and Norton, had the interior of the third floor designed to the Mason's specifications. For the first time in their history, the Winona Masons enjoyed "a number of wardrobes and closet rooms, fitted up expressly for the convenience of the different orders of Masons that will occupy the rooms."¹³ The Post Office Block was to remain the center of Masonic activity in Winona until 1909.

The space in the Post Office Block was large enough to accommodate continued growth in membership, and leaders of Winona Lodge No. 18 decided to organize a Scottish Rite Valley in Winona. In the late 1890s, a group of Masons led by Will Hayes Laird, cousin of prominent Winona lumber baron William Harris Laird, petitioned the Scottish Rite headquarters, known as the Orient of Minnesota, for a dispensation to charter the new organization.¹⁴ The ritual of the Scottish Rite was perhaps the most complex of the Masonic orders. In contrast to the three degrees of the Blue Lodge, the Scottish Rite had 29 degrees, progression through which was accompanied by dramatic and theatrical initiation rites and

¹³ "Dedication of Masonic Hall," *The Winona Weekly Express*, 1873. Clipping from the files of the Winona County Historical Society, Winona, Minnesota.

¹⁴ Will Hayes Laird probably petitioned the Scottish Rite headquarters in St. Paul for the Winona charter. St. Paul was one of three headquarters that existed in the state of Minnesota at the time the Winona headquarters were chartered. The other two headquarters were established at Minneapolis and Duluth.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>7 Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

ceremonies. Lessons of the Scottish Rite were consistent with Masonic tradition in that they focused on morality and ethics taught through role playing, symbolism and allegories. However, the Scottish Rite rituals were much more dramatic than those of the Blue Lodge Masons, using spectacular theatrics to examine mystical traditions and esoteric thought.¹⁵

The petition for a Scottish Rite body in Winona, known as the Winona Lodge of Perfection, was granted in February 1898, and with fifteen charter members, was designated the Scottish Rite Valley for southern Minnesota. Two years later, charters were granted for several allied Scottish Rite bodies, "Winona Chapter of Rose Croix," "Winona Council of Kadosh," and "Winona Consistory."¹⁶ In May 1900, the Masons also welcomed the Winona Chapter 141, Order of the Eastern Star, the only Masonic-affiliated order that allowed female members.¹⁷

Establishing the Scottish Rite Valley in Winona dramatically increased the number of people using the Masonic facilities in the Post Office Block. Therefore, it is not surprising that officers of Winona Lodge No. 18 soon began planning to construct a building of their own. On 10 April 1906, lodge leaders began the process by incorporating the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association (WMBA). A newspaper article announced the formation of the new corporation and described its primary mission:

¹⁵ Kenneth L. Ames, "The Lure of the Spectacular," in *Theatre of the Fraternity*, 21; Clawson, 54.

¹⁶ "Masonic Charter Issued to Winona Lodge," 18.

¹⁷ A woman had to be closely associated with a member of the Masonic fraternity to be eligible for membership in the Order of the Eastern Star. Because it was the only Masonic order that allowed women, the majority of Eastern Star members were women.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>8</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> <u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

the promotion of literary and social culture and benevolence, the dispensation of charity, the construction and operation of a building in Winona for lodge, reading and recreation rooms, and to that end the buying, owning, improving, selling and leasing lands, tenements and hereditaments, real, personal and mixed property.¹⁸

A thirteen-member board of directors governed the WMBA, under the leadership of William Hayes Laird as president, F.E. Gartside as vice-president, G.P. Tawney as secretary, and P.E. Baumgartner as treasurer. The first order of business for the WMBA was the formation of a building committee to facilitate the construction of a new Masonic temple. President Laird appointed Vice-president Gartside and directors H.J. Willis, J.W. Lucas, O.M. Botsford, and C.A. Baeuerlen to a committee that was "authorized and instructed to investigate and report upon stone and brick to be used in the erection of a Masonic Temple, to plan and arrange for the construction of such Temple, subject to the approval of the Association, and to have general charge of such construction."¹⁹

The building committee immediately began the search for a site for the new temple. After briefly considering the southeast corner of Fifth and Johnson streets, which was owned by the Laird Norton Farmes Company, the committee settled on a lot at the southwest corner of Main and Fifth streets. The WMBA purchased the site, on which stood a house and barn, from the estate of Nancy M.

¹⁸ "Masonic Society -- Articles of Incorporation of New Association Have Been Filed." Clipping from the files of the Winona County Historical Society, Winona, Minnesota.

¹⁹ Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, *Minutes*, 10 April 1906. In the archives of the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, Winona, Minnesota.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>9</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

Farrington of Los Angeles on 26 May 1906 for \$9,000.²⁰ Originally the heirs of Nancy Farrington were to retain ownership of the two structures on the site, but sources indicate a change in plans, as the WMBA purchased the house and barn by the end of July 1906 for \$50. It is uncertain whether the WMBA moved the structures off the property or had them demolished.

Once the location of the temple had been determined, the building committee set to work securing an architect. A call for bids led to the selection of architects Huehl and Schmidt of Chicago, whose initial plans involved costs almost twice the amount budgeted by the Masons.²¹ The Masons worked with Huehl and Schmidt for over a year on developing a more economical design, but finally turned the job over to architects Warren Powers Laird and C.F. Osborne of Philadelphia in August 1908.²² Although living and working in Philadelphia, Laird had close familial and Masonic ties to Winona as he was apparently the nephew of Mason Will Hayes Laird and a grandson of Warren Powers, the first High Priest of Winona Chapter No. 5, Royal Arch Masons.²³ He undoubtedly had some familiarity with Masonic sensibilities, producing a design within two months that satisfied the WMBA building committee. By October 1908, the Masons had selected local contractor John Lohse to build their

²⁰ Warranty deed for the temple property, 26 May 1906. In the archives of the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, Winona, Minnesota.

²¹ "Will Erect Temple," The Winona Daily Republican, 12 March 1907.

²² Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, *Minutes*, 3 March 1907, 23 March 1907, 16 June 1907, 16 July 1907, 28 March 1908, 26 May 1908, 24 August 1908.

²³ Sources offer conflicting information about the relationship between William Hayes Laird and Warren Powers Laird, as well as the relationships of both men to Winona lumber baron William Harris Laird. The information presented here is based on records at the Winona County Historical Society, Winona, Minnesota.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>10 Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> <u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

temple for a cost of \$40,050.²⁴ On 21 November 1908, the placement of a giant granite cornerstone engraved with the Masonic squareand-compass symbol marked the beginning of construction for the Winona Masonic Temple. Local architect Charles G. Maybury, though retired at the time, agreed to act as superintendent of construction and installation of the heating, plumbing and ventilation systems.²⁵ Maybury was one of Winona County's earliest settlers, and the community's most important nineteenth-century architect, responsible for designing the Winona County Courthouse, all of the city's public schools, most of the downtown commercial blocks, many churches and several large residences.²⁶ In addition, Maybury was familiar with the unique spaces of a fraternal hall, as he had designed a building for the Odd Fellows in 1884.

By the time the Masonic Temple was erected, Winona had grown to over 20,000 residents. Although the lumber industry and steamboat trade that had launched Winona's economic growth had taken a downturn by 1908, the city was still considered the economic, cultural, social and political center for southeastern Minnesota in the early twentieth century.²⁷ Winona was a division headquarters for the Chicago and Northwestern Railroad, and the growing company was one of the city's biggest employers. Grain milling remained an important industry in Winona and, along with Watkins Medical Company and numerous foundries, creameries, brick yards and stone quarries, helped stabilize Winona's economy after the timber supply

²⁶ "Pioneer Architect of Winona Passes Away," February 1917. Newspaper clipping in the files of Hess Roise and Company, Minneapolis, Minnesota.

²⁷ Crozier, 8.

²⁴ Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, *Minutes*, 29 October 1908. This is only the cost of the actual construction. It does not include the interior furnishings.

²⁵ Ibid.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>11 Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> <u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

ran dry. This prosperity was reflected in the mix of Queen Annestyle commercial blocks and Period Revival-style churches and civic buildings that rose on Winona's downtown blocks in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. The Masonic Temple's red-brick and stone Beaux-Arts design was one of many eclectic Period Revival styles in the area, which included the Richardsonian Romanesque Winona County Courthouse, the Gothic Revival Second National Bank, the Richardsonian Romanesque Central Methodist Church, and the Beaux-Arts Winona Free Library, also designed by Warren Powers Laird.²⁸

In June 1909, with the construction of the temple well underway, the attention of the WMBA turned to the issue of procuring scenery and stage equipment for the building. The design for the Winona Masonic Temple included a large proscenium-arch stage at the west end of a two-story main lodge room, the heart of the temple. The stage and its accompanying scenery, props and equipment were a key component in the Scottish Rite and York Rite initiation rituals. Although all the Masonic order's used role-playing in their work, the Scottish Rite dramatics were far more involved, requiring different rituals and settings for each of 29 degrees. Masonic historian William D. Moore explains the differences between the Blue Lodge role-playing and that of the Scottish Rite:

The story line of the first three degrees of Freemasonry was a relatively simple tale that occurred in one location, in one time period, and with one set of characters. By contrast, the Scottish Rite rituals attempted to school initiates in varying esoteric traditions by incorporating characters from throughout Europe and the Middle East and by focusing on events that spanned millennia. To accept an enclosed room in an American city as Solomon's temple required a leap of faith and imagination. To picture that same room as,

²⁸ City of Winona, River Town Winona, 45.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>12</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

interchangeably and sequentially, the throne room for a Persian king, a mountain top, and a military encampment demanded a more developed romantic vision.²⁹

Many late nineteenth-century fraternal organizations used theatrical dramatizations and costumes to perform their rituals, but none were as elaborate as those of the Scottish Rite. The highly produced Scottish Rite ceremonies, however, were a relatively recent evolution. For much of the nineteenth century, Scottish Rite initiations employed simple visuals based on the written word. Early dramatizations utilized a chart board displaying various symbols and iconography.³⁰ Members improvised with what was on hand, transforming lodge rooms into romantic locations using colored draperies and a variety of furniture arrangements. Machinery that could effect scenic imagery replaced chart boards as soon as the technology became available. Equipment such as the oil "magic lantern" projector and photographic glass slides became very popular with all fraternal organizations during the last half of the nineteenth century. Visuals were often augmented with audio effects such as the storm machine, a device that produced sound effects of rain, wind and thunder. This is the way the Scottish Rite Masons of Winona would have transformed their early lodge rooms in the Stevens Building and the Post Office Block.

When painted scenery became available in the 1880s, members of the Scottish Rite began installing sets in the east end of otherwise standard Masonic lodge rooms.³¹ In 1884, the Scottish Rite in Chicago was the first to use scenery in a renovated lodge room,

²⁹ William D. Moore, "From Lodge to Theatre: Meeting Spaces of the Scottish Rite," in *Theatre of the Fraternity*, 40-41.

³⁰ Hill, 111.

³¹ Moore, 40.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>13</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

erecting a stage with "new scenery and properties, and all the paraphernalia for displaying panoramic scenes, with a handsome illustrated drop curtain and rich drapery in front."32 The Masons embraced the use of painted scenery because it had many advantages over earlier practices. As Masonic historian William D. Moore explains, "The use of painted scenery both expedited the job of preparing the ritual space and resulted in more convincing settings. Members no longer needed to hang elaborate draperies and move quantities of furniture; instead, by pulling ropes and changing drops they easily could transform rustic caves into royal Persian palaces."33 With the advent of electric lighting in the 1890s, state-of-the-art theatrical lighting systems were installed with the scenery in new Masonic temples. The results were quite spectacular. Three colors of border lights, red, blue and white, were controlled by mechanical dimmers, making it possible to portray mystical visions, changing moods, and the passing of time during the dramatizations. The theatrical effects of the Scottish Rite stage successfully provided the "suspension of disbelief required by the rituals."34

The introduction of elaborate theatrical techniques prompted a change in the way rituals were performed by the Scottish Rite. In the past, new members were inducted in individual ceremonies. With the addition of scenery, costumes, lights, and public-address systems, the fraternity did not have to "focus their efforts on a single initiate for the experience to be effective," and the Rite

³⁴ Moore, 43; Lawrence J. Hill, "The Changing Light of Dramatic Initiation," in Theatre of the Fraternity, 116.

³² Semi-Annual Reunion Program (Chicago Scottish Rite Bodies: October 8-10, 1884), 6. Quoted in Brockman, "Creating Scenic Illusion, 99.

³³ Moore, 40.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>14</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

began initiating members in groups.³⁵ One member, called the "exemplar," represented the entire group of initiates and participated in the rituals, while a group of candidates observed.

The addition of theatrical techniques also made the Scottish Rite more appealing than ever before, and its membership across the country skyrocketed by the turn of the century. More members moving through the degrees more efficiently meant more initiation fees for the organization. The greater revenue was spent on larger and increasingly well-equipped buildings, and by 1901, large auditoriums with fully equipped proscenium stages were standard in Masonic temples built to accommodate the Scottish Rite.³⁶ Since it was often impractical for most established Masonic lodges, such as the ones first organized in the East, to renovate their spaces to include an auditorium with a fully equipped stage, the most elaborate Scottish Rite facilities belonged to newly organized lodges across the Midwest, South and West.

As the southern Minnesota Valley for the Scottish Rite, the Winona Masons had the need and the opportunity to outfit their new temple with the best and most modern theatrical furnishings available. The WMBA purchased 98 hand-painted scenic drops through a large fraternal supplier, M. C. Lilley and Company of Columbus, Ohio. The drops depicted exotic historical settings with a highly illusionary, multi-dimensional perspective. The drops were sheets of cotton muslin or linen painted with dry pigment, and consisted of three parts: the backdrops, leg drops, and cut drops. The backdrop depicted the central image, the general background of the scene. The leg drops portrayed secondary images such as rocks, trees, or interior walls. Leg drops framed the backdrop and provided the depth critical to the illusory quality of the scenery. Cut drops also depicted secondary features, but, in contrast to the

³⁵ Moore, 41.

³⁶ Brockman, 102.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>15</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> <u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

leg drops, represented ground compositions, such as foreground roads or distant hills. Both leg and cut drops hid the "wings," or offstage areas of the theater. The leg and cut drops were supported by black netting, which became invisible under the stage lights.³⁷ The Winona drops were produced by Sosman and Landis Scene Painting Studios in Chicago.³⁸ Sosman and Landis had been established in 1875, as the first scenery studio creating illusionary scenes for commercial theaters. Co-founder of the firm Prince J.S. Sosman was a Scottish Rite Mason, and was the first to realize the potential of the fraternal scenery market. Senior staff artist Thomas G. Moses was responsible for designing and painting the Winona drops. During his long tenure with Sosman and Landis, Moses designed and painted thousands of scenes for commercial and fraternal theaters across the Midwest, including those for Masonic temples in St. Paul and Duluth, Minnesota. Scenery created for commercial theaters was often discarded when productions ended, so fraternal theaters hold much of the Sosman and Landis work that remains today.

In addition to distributing scenery, M.C. Lilley and Company was well known for producing Masonic furniture and for providing state-

³⁸ "Scenic Decoration for Theatres, Road Shows, Scottish Rite Cathedrals, Commanderies, Shrines, Amusement Parks, Etc. . . by Thomas G. Moses, with Armstrong Studio, Inc." Advertising brochure for Thomas G. Moses, produced after he left Sosman and Landis, which lists the temples across the country containing his scenery and the dates of their installation. The scenery at Duluth was installed in 1906, Winona in 1909 and St. Paul in 1910. In the archives of the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, Winona, Minnesota.

³⁹ Moses became president of Sosman and Landis in 1915.

³⁷ C. Lance Brockman, "Creating Scenic Illusion for the Theatre and the Fraternity," in *Theatre of the Fraternity*, 97; C. Lance Brockman, "Appraisal of Scenery from the Scottish Rite Temple -- Winona." Typed manuscript in files of Minnesota State Historic Preservation Office, St. Paul.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>16 Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

of-the-art lighting equipment for commercial and fraternal stages. WMBA entered into a contract with Lilley in June 1909 to purchase not only scenery, but also costumes, furniture, and mechanical equipment for the stage, at a total cost of \$16,598.93.⁴⁰ Lilley's western representative was Bestor G. Brown, a Scottish Rite Mason, who assisted the Winona Masons in 1909 in "assimilating the scenery, costumes, and lighting on arrival."⁴¹

Construction crews completed the Masonic Temple at Winona by December 1909. The interior spaces, richly finished in mahogany paneling, reflected Masonic ideology in arrangement, furnishings and details.⁴² The only element that was not in place for the 9 December opening-day ceremonies was a three-manual Weikhardt pipe organ, which had been purchased from the Wangerin-Weikhardt Company of Milwaukee, Wisconsin, for \$13,000. The enormous organ was installed the following year into pipe chambers and an organ loft that were included in the original design of the temple.⁴³ The *Winona Republican* announced the opening of the new edifice with a front page spread, heralding it as "a welcome addition to the architectural beauty and ornamentation of our city. . . [which] reflects great credit upon its designers, Warren Powers Laird and C.F. Osborne of Philadelphia." The article went on to praise the Winona Masons, stating that the lodge:

⁴¹ Brockman, "Creating Scenic Illusion," 103.

⁴² For more information on the ideological significance within Masonic interiors, see Moore, 31.

⁴³ Charles Nelson, historical architect for the Minnesota State Historic Preservation Office, interview by Christine Curran, 8 August 1997.

⁴⁰ Itemized invoice from M.C. Lilley and Company to Will Hayes Laird, 9 December 1909. In the archives of the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, Winona, Minnesota.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>17</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

early gained and ever since has retained an enviable reputation in Masonic circles for the high standard and efficiency of its work. Its charity, hospitality, and the public spirit of its members, have reflected splendidly upon its great prototype. In numerical strength and the superior character of its membership, it has attained to a position of great influence and usefulness. It has no peer in any community no larger than ours in all the land.⁴⁴

The Masons were highly respected in Winona, and the construction of the temple only served to heighten their presence in the community. There is sketchy information on the Mason's specific contributions in the years before the Masonic Temple was built, but evidence suggests that they were very active in the general community, as well as within their organization:

The Lodge in its early days was noted for its public spirit and hospitality. 'It took great pride in the city of Winona and, as an organized body, was a force in matters affecting the city's progress and welfare. The Masonic banquets at the old Huff House, then the leading hotel in Southern Minnesota, were affairs of great social interest and were well attended. The first public Masonic Festival and Ball were held there December 6, 1864, and up to that time they were the greatest society events in the Southern part of the state.⁴⁵

It is not surprising that the Winona Masons were held in such high regard. Winona Lodge No. 18 could count among its roles some of the most prominent, well educated and influential men in the

⁴⁵ J.J. Hillmer, n.p.

⁴⁴ "Winona Masons Dedicate Their New Temple," *The Winona Republican*, 9 December 1909, 1.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>18 Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

region. As a group, they established a well organized and involved fraternity that played a significant leadership role in the community. J.J. Hillmer, Winona Mason and past Grand Master of the Grand Lodge of Minnesota, wrote in 1902 that:

The Lodge records and the recollections of old members show that from the founding of the Lodge to the present time it has numbered among its members the leading men of the city and county, men who have accomplished things and who have led public thought. . . The Lodge itself has always been a prominent factor in Winona affairs, and it early took and has always maintained the leadership among organized fraternal bodies.⁴⁶

Masonic events held at the temple consistently brought large numbers of people to Winona. The dances sponsored by the Acacia Club, a social club formed in 1913 by members of the Blue Lodge and the Eastern Star, attracted first-rate orchestras and quests from all over the region. Because Winona was the Valley for the Scottish Rite bodies of southern Minnesota, twice-yearly group initiations were held at the Masonic Temple. A Winona Daily News article from 1955 noted that "the spring and fall reunions bring members to Winona for four days from many communities from the Mississippi to the South Dakota border."47 Winona's role as the Scottish Rite headquarters also brought regional Masonic conferences to the city for over eighty years. At some point, members of the Scottish Rite began a theater production known as "Exemplification of the Second Section of the Lecture of the Third Degree." In contrast to their initiation rituals, this event was produced for the benefit of the entire Masonic body and was presented at least once a year in conjunction with a banquet to raise funds for various Masonic projects. According to a

⁴⁶ Ibid.

⁴⁷ "Masonic Charter," 18.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8 - 86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>19</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u>

name of property

Winona County, Minnesota county and state

centennial booklet published by Winona Lodge No. 18 in 1957, hundreds of Masons "have visited Winona to witness this spectacle and now the presentation in known even beyond the borders of Minnesota as the 'Passion Play of Masonry.'"48

The unique spaces contained within the Masonic Temple offered the Masons more opportunity to serve the community. The first floor, with its large ballroom, stage, and adjoining kitchen, was designed as a semi-public space. With a capacity for close to 600 people, the ballroom was by far the largest gathering space in town. When the building opened, the Winona Republican recognized its value to the rest of the community, reporting that the ballroom "will undoubtedly be in demand for large social functions in Winona."49

Indeed, the ballroom became a popular place for community events. From 1912 to 1922, the First Church of Christ Scientist used the first floor of the temple for services. The building also hosted the annual charity balls of the Winona General Hospital Auxiliary, as well as banquets for the Winona Association of Commerce and various high school organizations. In addition, the Masons made the room available for "many civic and philanthropic projects" such as blood drives, community meetings, lectures, and political speeches, including one given by Minnesota governor Luther Youngdahl.

The building took on another role in December 1922, after a fire destroyed the State Teachers College in Winona. Immediately after the blaze, churches and local schools offered space and materials so classes and activities could continue. The city's sanctuaries and school gymnasiums, however, could not provide adequate long-

⁵⁰ Winona Lodge No. 18, "Centennial," 1957, 19. In the archives of the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, Winona, Minnesota.

⁴⁸ Winona Lodge No. 18, 13.

^{49 &}quot;Winona Masons," 1.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>20</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

term facilities until a new college was built, so the Masons offered the use of the temple, excluding the lodge room. The school held classes in the building until the new Teachers College was completed in 1925. A similar use was made of the Masonic Temple in 1946, after the local Young Mens Christian Association building burned. The Masons furnished office space to the organization until operations could resume in a new building.

The comfortable, intimate, and informal gathering rooms inside the Winona Masonic Temple provided a less tangible but undoubtedly significant contribution to the community by giving members a place to communicate, to trade thoughts and ideas, and to form opinions. Because many of Winona's Masons were prominent and influential leaders in the community, the rooms inside the temple could well have been privy to the discussions and decisions that shaped Winona's development.

After the 1930s, the popularity of fraternal organizations across the country began to wane. The Great Depression had triggered a slow but steady decline in membership, which was exacerbated by World War II. Because the Winona Masonic Temple was the regional center of Masonic activity, it fared better longer than others. The social Acacia Club continued to plan parties into the late Activities connected to the war effort kept the Masonic 1930s. orders busy with charity events in the early 1940s. A decline in membership, however, eventually became apparent. The greatest setback occurred in 1978, when the Sovereign Grand Inspector General of the Orient of Minnesota decided that the Scottish Rite Valley for the southern region, a large geographic area with 1,700 members, should be established in a more centrally located community. The relocation of the headquarters to Rochester was an enormous blow to the Winona fraternity. The following year, the

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>21 Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

WMBA voted to sell the temple to the city of Winona.⁵¹ Winona Lodge No. 18 continues to use the second and third floors of the Masonic Temple under a lease agreement. The city remodeled the first floor to accommodate a senior citizens center, preserving the large ballroom space with its maple floor. Although the Scottish Rite left Winona, the 98 scenic drops remain, in their original configuration, in the Masonic Temple. The electrical and mechanical stage equipment is also intact and operational, and is still used on occasion. With the exception of some changes to peripheral spaces in the building, the Masons have left the majority of the interior unaltered, including the spaces most important to their rituals: the main lodge room and stage area, and the surrounding robing and meeting chambers.

The Winona Masonic Temple remains an imposing structure in its central location on a busy downtown block, the exterior virtually unaltered from the year it was built. Although local Masons continue to pursue their ritual and charitable work, the temple speaks more clearly to a time when the organization played an important role in the social and fraternal life of the community. Winona Lodge No. 18 grew up with the city of Winona. Many of the same men who guided Winona from a frontier settlement into a prosperous regional hub also helped create one of the strongest and most active Masonic lodges in the state of Minnesota. Consequently, the Masonic Temple is eligible for the National Register under Criterion A. The Winona Masonic Temple also merits nomination to the National Register under Criterion C for the artistic value of the scenic drops and stage equipment contained within the temple. The collection remains, unaltered, as an excellent example of turn-of-the-century theater technology. The

⁵¹ The connection between the exodus of the Scottish Rite and the sale of the property is unclear. Newspaper accounts suggest that the impending sale might have precipitated the move, but other sources indicate the reverse. ("Scottish Rite Headquarters Moving to Rochester in '78." Clipping in the files of the Winona County Historical Society; Edstrom, "Masonry in Winona," 9.)

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>8</u> Page <u>22</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

intact installation offers a rare look at the vanishing art form of painted scenery, produced by the company that first tapped the fraternal market for this nineteenth-century craft.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>9</u> Page <u>1</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

name of propercy

Winona County, Minnesota county and state

Bibliography

Published Sources

- Brockman, C. Lance, ed. Theatre of the Fraternity: Staging the Ritual Space of the Scottish Rite of Freemasonry, 1896-1929. Minneapolis, Minnesota: Frederick R. Weisman Art Museum, 1996.
- Abbe, Mary. "The Rite Stuff." Minneapolis Star Tribune, 5 October 1996.
- Advertisement. "Scenic Decorations for Theatres, Road Shows, Scottish Rite Cathedrals, Commanderies, Shrines, Amusement Parks, Etc. by Thomas G. Moses with Armstrong Studio Inc." Photocopy in collection of the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, Winona, Minnesota.
- City of Winona. *River Town Winona*. Winona, Minnesota: Upper Mississippi River Interpretive Center, 1979.
- "Dedication of Masonic Hall." Winona Weekly Express, 1873. Clipping from files of the Winona County Historical Society, Winona, Minnesota.
- Edstrom, Frances Bowler. "Masonry in Winona." Winona Shopper and Post, 15 October 1986.
- Johnstone, Edward. "Beginning of Masonry in Minnesota." Bulletin No. 9. Educational Lodge No. 1002, Minneapolis, Minnesota, 25 January 1949.
- "Masonic Charter Issued in 1857 to Winona Lodge." Winona Daily News, 19 November 1955, 18.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>9</u> Page <u>2</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> <u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

- Moore, William D. "M.C. Lilley and Company: Manufacturers of Masonic Furniture." The Scottish Rite Journal 100 (September 1992): 59-64.
- Opheim, Julius, W. "Cornerstone Laying Within the Context of the Times." *Paper No. 93*. Educational Lodge No. 1002, Minneapolis, Minnesota, September 1976.

. "Cornerstone Laying Withing the Context of the Times, II." Paper No. 95. Educational Lodge No. 1002, Minneapolis, Minnesota, November 1977.

- "Pioneer Architect of Winona Passes Away." February 1917. Clipping from files of Hess, Roise and Company, Minneapolis, Minnesota.
- "Scottish Rite Headquarters Moving to Rochester in '78." 29 December 1977. Clipping from files of the Winona County Historical Society, Winona, Minnesota.
- Walle, Pauline. "Masons Show Off Stage Backdrops." Rochester Post Bulletin, 6 October 1994.
- "Will Erect the Temple." Winona Daily Republican, 12 March 1907.
- Winona Chapter No. 141, Order of the Eastern Star. "Anniversary Eighty-Five." 1985. Booklet in collection of the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, Winona, Minnesota.
- Winona Lodge No. 18. "Centennial." 1957. Booklet in collection of the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, Winona, Minnesota.
- "Winona Masons Dedicate Their New Temple." 9 December 1909. Clipping from files of the Winona County Historical Society, Winona, Minnesota.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>9</u> Page <u>3</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u>

name of property

<u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

Unpublished Sources

- Brockman, C. Lance. "Appraisal of Scenery from the Scottish Rite Temple - Winona." 9 March 1995. Typed manuscript in the files of the Minnesota State Historic Preservation Office, St. Paul, Minnesota.
- Crozier, William L. "A Social History of Winona, Minnesota, 1880-1905." Ph.D. diss., University of Nebraska, 1975.
- Granger, Susan and Scott Kelly. "Winona's Historic Contexts: An Historic Preservation Planning Project." Prepared by Gemini Research, Minneapolis, Minnesota, for the City of Winona, July 1991.
- Hess, Jeffrey A. and Heather E. Maginniss. "Historic Resources Survey of the Central Portion of the City of Winona." Prepared by Hess, Roise and Company of Minneapolis, Minnesota, for the City of Winona, July 1992.
- Hillmer, J.J. "The Lodge at Winona." Winona (City) Associations. Paper presented at the Tenth Annual Reunion of the Masonic Veteran Association of Minnesota, 22 January 1902.
- Invoice. From the M.C. Lilley and Company to the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, 9 December 1909. Original in the collection of the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, Winona, Minnesota.
- Nelson, Charles W. "Freemasonry: Philosophy, Architecture, and History." August 1995. Typed manuscript in files of the Minnesota State Historic Preservation Office, St. Paul, Minnesota.

"Minnesota's Masonic Architectural Heritage: Building Designs in Context." Typed manuscript in files of the

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>9</u> Page <u>4</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> <u>Winona County, Minnesota</u> county and state

- Minnesota State Historic Preservation Office, St. Paul, Minnesota.
- Promissory Note. From the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association to the M.C. Lilley and Company, 8 January 1910. Typed original in the collection of the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, Winona, Minnesota.
- Warranty deed. 26 May 1906. In the archives of the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, Winona, Minnesota.
- Winona Masonic Benevolent Association. Minutes, various dates. In the archives of the Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, Winona, Minnesota.

Archival Collections

- Property Files. State Historic Preservation Office, St. Paul, Minnesota.
- Archives. Winona Masonic Benevolent Association, Winona, Minnesota.

Archives. Winona County Historical Society, Winona, Minnesota.

Interviews

- Brockman, C. Lance. Professor in the Department of Theater and Dance, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis. Telephone interview by Christine Curran, 11 July 1997.
- Lackore, Mrs. Lucille. Current member and past Grand Martha of Winona Chapter No. 141, Order of the Eastern Star, Winona, Minnesota. Interview by Christine Curran, 14 July 1997.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section _9 Page _5 __Winona Masonic Temple_____ name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

Nelson, Charles W. State Historical Architect and member of both the York and Scottish Rites of Freemasonry, St. Paul, Minnesota. Interview by Christine Curran, 11 July and 8 August 1997.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section <u>10</u> Page <u>1</u> <u>Winona Masonic Temple</u> name of property

> Winona County, Minnesota county and state

Verbal Boundary Description

The nominated property occupies Lots 1 and 4 of city block 32 of Original Plat Winona Addition in the city of Winona.

Boundary Justification

The boundary includes the city lots that have historically been associated with the property.